Minutes: 
Annual Business Meeting of the Kentucky Chapter of The Wildlife Society 
11 September 2015
Natural Bridge State Resort Park 
Prepared by:  Zachary Danks, co-secretary (2015-2017)
The 2015 business meeting of the Kentucky Chapter was brought to order at approximately 10:00 a.m. central time by out-going president, Dr. Sara Ash. 
Approval of 2014 Minutes
After review by the membership, Dr. Terry Derting made a motion to accept the 2014 Minutes, Dr. Danna Baxley seconded the motion, and the motion passed by vote of the membership present.  
Old Business

1) Treasurer’s Report: Jason Nally reported a balance is $40,989.25, of which $25,000.00 is reserved for KDFWR’s POWER program funds. Thus, our actual balance is $15,989.25.

By holding funds for CIG (Conservation Innovation Grants) and the USFWS’s Partners Program, we have earned $1,906.25 and $2,835.66, respectively.

Our 2014 meeting breakdown is as follows: $700 donations + $273.00 silent auction - $4,444.07 meeting expenses + $2,620.00 dues/registration = -$851.07.
a bank balance of $34,937.77. 
2) Investment Committee Report:  Sara gave the investment report for committee chair Bill Balda, who was not present. For 2014, total earnings were $1,755.98 at an annual return of 8.07%. Over the five years 2010-2014, it returned 11.98%. However, for 2015 through September 9th, total earnings dropped by $326.27 at a return of -1.39%. Scott mentioned possibly buying additional shares given recent interest rates. The executive committee will consult with Bill and consider this matter further.

3) Student/Professional Development Committee Report: Danna began by asking for additional volunteers for this committee. Then she reported the committee’s selections for the Student/Professional Development Award to students ($250 each):

The first award in 2013 went to Micah Perkins, Ph.D. candidate in biology at U of L, for his research project, “Dietary Resource Partitioning Among Water Snakes in Northwestern Kentucky.” (The 2013 RFP was made after the 2013 meeting, and so wasn’t reported at that meeting.) 
The second award in 2014 went to the EKU student chapter of TWS for their proposal to provide NWCG Type 2 Wildland Firefighter Training to a group of 20 wildlife students. Kierra Rump, EKU chapter vice president, reported that 20 EKU students received the training this past year, with several participating in prescribed burns covering approximately 480 acres. Brent Harrel mentioned that while this training provides student attendees with NWCG course requirements for FF Type 2, it doesn’t provide a Red Card, which require an agency sponsor.
This year’s 2015 award went to the Murray State student chapter of TWS for their proposal to provide Mammoth Cave National Park with a Biological Survey and Inventory for Sloan’s Crossing Pond. The funds will be used to cover transportation costs associated with the inventory work. Jason Matthews, MSU chapter president, reported that preliminary data collection has begun, as a group of students visited the study area 2 weeks ago. Jason mentioned that this work is being incorporated into MSU’s Wildlife Techniques course, with students responsible for designing various aspects of the work. 

The next award’s call for proposals will be announced before the end of 2015. The committee’s goal is to announce this 2016 award at the next KY-TWS event – the Bat/Forest Management Workshop to be held on 3 March 2016 at EKU. 
4) Presentation of Student Award: Danna presented the Best Student Poster Award, including a plaque and $250 cash award, to Christy Soldo, undergraduate in Wildlife at Murray State University, for her poster, “Application of GIS, bathymetry and long-term hydrological data to identify critical biological requirements of Bald Cypress for habitat improvement in Kentucky Lake.” Congratulations Christy!
The Best Student Presentation Award was not given, as there were no student presentations this year. 
New Business

1) Executive committee elections for 2015-2017 term: Sara announced the election results:
· President-Elect – Chris Leftwich, Copperhead Environmental Consulting, Inc.
· Treasurer – Jason Nally, KDFWR

· Secretary – Dr. David Brown, EKU (Zak Danks, KDFWR, will co-serve in this role until after the 2016 student conclave at EKU)

· Member At-Large – Dr. Joe Caudell, MSU

Sara formally transitioned to Past-President as she handed the meeting over to L. Scott Harp, who transitioned from President-Elect to President. 

2) National TWS membership dues for KY Chapter executive committee: 

Scott brought this issue to the floor because the idea was brought to him. He mentioned that TWS policy requires state chapter officers to be members in good standing with the national chapter. This requirement may be a disincentive for chapter members to run for office given the added financial burden ($81/year for professionals). There was lively discussion on the pros and cons of this proposition with no clear consensus. Sara Ash made a motion that the issue be tabled until the 2015 meeting expenses were tabulated and reported. Brian Clark seconded the motion, which passed by vote of the membership. 
3) Donation to EKU for hosting Southeastern Student Conclave in March 2016: 

Dr. David Brown reported that the cost of hosting Conclave are estimated at approximately $45,000-$50,000, according to his fellow student chapter advisors at those universities who have hosted it over the past few years. Most of the cost is related to catering meals for ~400 participants, plus plaques, awards, etc. Student registration accounts for most earnings, along with donations from TWS National ($1,000), the US Forest Service ($1,000), EKU’s College of Arts & Sciences ($1,000), and rollover funds (~$1,000) from last year’s Conclave hosted by the Virginia Tech student chapter. EKU VP Kierra Rump requested a $1,000 donation from the KY Chapter. Before bringing the issue to a vote, David and Murray State chapter advisor Dr. Joe Caudell also mentioned that the MSU will be hosting Conclave in 4 years; this generated discussion among members that a future donation to MSU should also be considered given the importance of this event. Brian Clark made a motion that the KY Chapter make the $1,000 donation, Brian Gray seconded, and the motion passed by vote of the membership. EKU plans to send out further requests for support from members over the coming months. 
4) Location of next annual chapter meeting: Given the late date of our 2015 meeting, the Executive Committee decided not to hold our next full chapter meeting until the standard 3rd Thursday and Friday in February timeframe of 2017. Scott asked for thoughts on the location of the meeting – whether a centralized meeting location should be prioritized over revolving central-east-west locations. Brent Harrel and Danna Baxley voiced support for the central locations. Brian Gray suggested asking members not in attendance. Scott wants to gauge membership opinion on this and other issues (e.g., the officer national dues & lack of nominees issues raised above) via a survey, which he asked Brian Clark for assistance in setting up.
5) Bat-Forest Management workshop on 3 March 2016 at EKU: In lieu of a 2016 chapter meeting, the executive committee has planned a one-day workshop event. Several topics were considered in conference calls, but the bat idea seemed most pertinent given the recent federal listing (Threatened status) of the northern long-eared bat in May 2015. The idea is to have specialists present on aspects of the natural history, habitat needs, and land management requirements for listed bat species in KY, particularly in light of the recent NLE listing and existing requirements for the Indiana bat and other species, along with a panel discussion for various agencies and entities to ask questions, state their management experiences, and voice their concerns. A preliminary agenda has been developed and potential speakers contacted. The agenda needs finalizing ASAP to ensure adequate time for spreading the word among the wildlife and forestry communities. 
6) Considerations for the KY Chapter’s long-term legacy: Brent Harrel suggested that our chapter consider eventually moving beyond serving as a knowledge base within the state. He mentioned  how our primary “big idea” of recent times – creating a large scholarship fund to offer substantial support to students – continues to develop, but that other big issues – such as the need to secure long-term dedicated funding for KDFWR, or even land acquision – could be considered. He suggested the Chapter really consider 2-3 heavy action items we want work towards. Sara Ash made a motion to appoint an ad-hoc committee to propose ideas and actively look into this; Brent seconded. 
7) Need for the Chapter to accept electronic payment: Joe Caudell suggested that the Chapter consider obtaining a means to accept electronic payment for dues, meeting registration, etc. He said the MSU chapter is investigating this, and Kierra Rump mentioned that the EKU chapter has a type of card reader. Scott mentioned that the executive committee would look into this. 
8) Adjourn:  Brian Clark commended the student chapters and their advisors for their strong showing at this year’s meeting – a sentiment echoed by all in attendance. Scott adjourned the meeting at approximately 11:00 a.m.
